Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire
 on Monday 4 March 2013 at 7.30 pm  
Present: Cllrs J Ali, N Aldis, A Jackson, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, S Sutton (Town Mayor), S Walsh and G White.
Absent: Cllr A Maycock.  One vacancy.
In attendance:  Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Caroline Maudlin and 
Naomi Sheppard and sixteen members of the public were present.
The Town Clerk was in attendance.  
	
1
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr A Maycock.  
The Mayor notified the meeting that Mrs Sandie Lunn had resigned as a member of the Council for personal reasons.  



	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests – Cllr Scott drew attention to his DPI in anything to do with allotments since his business interests now included allotments.  Cllr Aldis drew attention to his DPI as an allotment tenant in relation to item 6 Sandy Allotments and item 12 Scale of charges.  
ii) Other Interests – Cllr Pettitt drew attention to his interest in the scale of charges as Vice President of Sandy Cricket Club and Vice President of Sandy Colts football Club.

Cllr Osborne drew attention to his interest as Chairman of Sandy Football Club with regard to item 13.   
iii) Requests for dispensations - None


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

The minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 11 February 2013 had been circulated in advance of the meeting. It was resolved to approve them as a correct record of proceedings with the amendment of the word “minimum” in item 13.1 which was to be changed to the word “maximum”. The minute would now read “The Council would propose that CBC should consider some time restrictions though a maximum of 4 hours per visit would be suggested.”


	4


	Public Participation

A resident expressed concern about speeding in London Road noting that vehicles were using London Road as a rat run.  Cllr Aldis offered to speak to CBC Highways and Sgt Gary Kidd regarding speed monitoring.
Cllr Walsh asked two questions on behalf of electors.  The first concerned the Street light outside the Gandhi restaurant in the High Street which had been unlit for some time.  The second concerned speeding in the High Street.  The Town Clerk confirmed that the unlit street lamp had been reported to Central Bedfordshire Council (CBC) and that concerns about speeding in both London Road and the High Street had recently been reported to Bedfordshire Policy on behalf of the Town Council.

Cllr Pettitt noted that many residents had raised issues about unadopted roads near Laburnum Road and Pleasant Place which had unsatisfactory surfaces. He noted this was an intractable problem as the land was in private ownership and the problem was outside the scope of Sandy Council.  Cllr Aldis reported that if the residents wanted these private roads made up then they could contribute to this jointly or have a charge placed upon their houses, information about the procedure was available from Central Bedfordshire Council.


	5
	Sandy Upper School

The Mayor introduced Mr Richard Banks, Chairman of the governing body of Sandy Upper School (SUS) who spoke to the council about the future development of the school. Mr Banks thanked the council for the opportunity to speak and described the background to Sandy Upper School’s decision to become an academy.  Following recent unsatisfactory results at GCSE level the governors had been seeking an academy partner to sponsor the school and take over the management of the new academy.  Harlington Upper School had provided excellent short term support and the governors were confident that education of pupils had not suffered during the past year under their guidance.   The governing body had considered long term proposals from four providers and ultimately decided that Barnfield with its dynamic success and impressive track record would be the best option to take SUS forward.  The governors were now optimistic about the future.  Barnfield would take over in 2-3 months’ time and negotiations regarding transfer of the property with Central Bedfordshire Council were well under way.    Members asked a range of questions on topics including changes to staff, impact on the Sandy Sports Centre and community assets held by the school and the introduction of a hearing loop in the school’s auditorium.  The Mayor thanked Mr Banks for attending the meeting.
It was resolved to write to Central Bedfordshire Council and to Barnfield to stress Sandy Town Council’s interest in and previous financial contribution to the community assets on the school site. 


	6
	Allotments 

(Cllr Aldis left the meeting for the whole of this item.) 

An allotment holder asked whether Sandy Town Council had set a timescale for determining whether a further extension of tenancies would be offered, whether the council could confirm that it did not know when a new allotment site would be available, when a policy on the waiting list would be agreed and whether private land at Tempsford Road, Georgetown would now be considered for allotments.  The tenant noted that the Town Clerk had provided answers to these questions prior to the meeting.  
A report had been circulated before the meeting and there was extensive discussion of the issues contained within it. (Cllr Scott left the meeting once discussion moved to involvement with private allotment sites in the area and did not participate in the voting on item 6.v)  Members expressed regret that a new site had not been found and noted that this was not for want of trying over a period of 10 years or more.
It was resolved that 

i) There would be no extension to current allotment tenancies and the existing notice to quit in November 2013 would be enforced.
ii) Existing tenants would be moved to the top of the waiting list for a new site.

iii) Sandy Town Council would not make any direct financial compensation to tenants but would provide practical assistance to help tenants relocate their sheds/equipment etc to new locations within a reasonable distance.
iv) No rent would be charged for the period from 1 April 2013 to the end of the tenancies in November 2013.

(Cllr Scott left the meeting).
v) Sandy Town Council would inform all existing tenants and all those on the waiting list that alternative private allotment sites were available at Seddington and Upper Caldecote and provide contact details.
(Cllrs Aldis and Scott returned to the meeting.)


	7
	Police Matters

A report on police matters in Sandy was tabled at the meeting and members were advised that neither Sgt Kidd nor PCSO Jeeves were able to attend and both had sent their apologies.  Sgt Kidd had reported at a recent meeting in Henlow that further arrests had been made in connection with recent burglaries in Sandy.


	8
	Mayoral Communications

In addition to engagements noted on the list circulated before the meeting the Mayor advised that on 1 March 2013 she had attended a Lent lunch at Sandy Baptist Church and the Women’s World Day of Prayer at Beeston Methodist Church and had been made very welcome.  It was resolved to note the Mayor’s engagements.


	9
	Reports from Representatives

It was resolved to note a written report from Central Bedfordshire Councillors which had been circulated prior to the Sandy Town Council meeting on 11 February 2013 and ward members provided an oral update including information about the gypsy and traveller site at Georgetown, the 0% increase in CBC council tax and the commissioning of beds at Biggleswade Hospital for 2013/14.
It was resolved to note written reports from Sandy Town Twinning Association and from Sandy Community First.



	10
	Website

It was resolved to note a written report from the Town Clerk giving an update on progress with development of the website and correspondence from two members of the public.   


	11
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

It was resolved to note the draft minutes of a meeting of the Development Scrutiny Committee held on 18 February 2013.

It was resolved to welcome the Sandy Conservation Area Appraisal carried out by Central Bedfordshire Council and to support all the opportunities for enhancement listed in the appraisal which were included in the minutes of the DS Committee on 18 February 2013 with the exception of the final recommendation concerning the junction configuration at Bedford Road roundabout.  
It was resolved to advise the Conservation Officer at Central Bedfordshire Council that the recommendation to review the Bedford Road Roundabout and consider whether a different junction configuration could free up space to provide a better setting for the important local buildings could not be supported.  Whilst recognising the importance of the appearance of the local buildings referred to in the report Sandy Town Council considered that a roundabout was the best configuration for this junction rather than a lighted junction.  The Council also considered it essential to retain the existing trees on the current roundabout which were highly valued by the community.

Council agreed to work with SEG and officers to explore ways of enhancing the appearance of the council’s railings on Bedford Road.
It was resolved to note the draft minutes of the HR Sub-committee held on 18 February 2013.


	12
	Finance

i) It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment.  
ii) It was resolved to approve a report showing income and expenditure against budget for the year to date 
iii) The scale of charges for the financial year 2013/14 has previously been approved but the Town Clerk had brought the item back to members for further discussion.  The Town Clerk was asked to obtain more information about the costs of facilities and it was resolved to consider charges (for pitch/changing room hire, protected bookings at Jenkins Pavilion, charges for storage at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and photocopying) in more detail at a future Policy Finance and Resources Committee meeting. 

It was resolved to retain rink fees for Sandy Bowls Club on the scale of charges. 

It was resolved to offer an hourly rate for hire of the committee room to those hirers not requiring 4 hour blocks.
iv) Sandy Town Council’s corporate risk schedule for 2013 had been prepared in a new format and circulated before the meeting.  Following consideration it was resolved to approve the risk schedule without amendment. 
v) A report detailing a review of the effectiveness of Sandy Town Council’s internal audit and internal controls had been circulated and following discussion it was resolved to approve the review without amendment.


	13
	Refurbishment and extension of Bedford Road Football Pavilion

A report on planned work to Bedford Road Football Pavilion had been circulated before the meeting. Cllrs Jackson and Runchman gave an oral report on a meeting held between residents of Albion Court and representatives of the Sandy FC, Sandy Town Council, Bedfordshire FA and Central Bedfordshire Council earlier that day. Issues of concern to residents had been shared and it was reported that the meeting had been positive and constructive.
Following discussion it was resolved to grant formal permission for alterations to Bedford Road Football Pavilion as requested by the lessee, Sandy Football Club and as shown in the plans and schedule of work provided by them.
An application from Sandy FC for financial assistance from Sandy Town Council towards the funding of the extension/refurbishment of Bedford Road Football Pavilion was considered.   Following extensive discussion it was resolved that, subject to Sandy FC securing a grant for the project from the Football Foundation and providing £5,000 of its own funds,
i) STC would recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council that £6,857 of S106 funds available to Sandy for the purpose of sport should be assigned to the extension project 
ii) STC would give  £3,143 from its reserves to Sandy Football Club towards the work which would include the cost of any features of the club's proposal, eg new doors, which might otherwise be STC's responsibility under the lease 

A recorded vote was requested for this proposition.   
In favour: Cllrs Lynch, Pettitt, Runchman, Scott, Sharman, Smith and Sutton.  
Against: Cllrs Ali, Aldis, Jackson, Walsh and White.  
Cllr Osborne abstained.
(Cllr Lynch left the meeting.)
Members discussed the condition of the public conveniences in Bedford Road Recreation Ground and noted information provided about the costs of maintaining these and other public conveniences in the town.  Alternative means of provision such as a community toilet scheme (eg as operated in Richmond, Surrey) or automatic lavatories were discussed.  It was resolved to seek more detailed information about alternative public convenience provision.  

It was resolved to suspend standing order number 1z  for a period of 15 minutes so that all business on the agenda could be completed. 


	14
	Letting of Premises
Following discussion on the Council’s letting policies it was resolved
i) To agree to let the committee room at 10 Cambridge Road to Relate for the purpose of providing a counseling service to young people in the area.  The charge would be £4 per hour and authority was delegated to the Town Clerk to draw up a suitable agreement which preserved security of data and premises and allowed Sandy Town Council to give 3 months’ notice to Relate should the usage of the building change.

ii) To authorise the Town Clerk to operate Sandy Town Council’s lettings policy without referring each request to a meeting.
iii) To approve the arrangements for Sandy Colts Football Tournament on 31 August/1 September 2013 and to delegate authority to the Clerk to make such arrangements in future in line with the Council’s lettings policy.


	15
	Memorial Bench

It was resolved to grant permission for a wooden memorial bench to be erected in Sandy Cemetery opposite burial plot KM7 and to delegate authority to approve future such requests to the Town Clerk in accordance with the Sandy Town Council’s policy for accepting memorial benches and other memorial items.   It was confirmed that officers would continue to encourage residents to consider placing such memorials in other parts of the town as the cemetery was already well supplied with benches.  



	16
	News Release

The Clerk was asked to prepare a news release about the Council’s contribution to the  proposed improvements to the Football Pavilion at Bedford Road Football Ground



	17
	In memoriam

Council noted with sadness the death of Mr Frank Brawn a former employee of the council and sympathies and condolences to Mr Brawn’s family were expressed, the Mayor advised that she would write to Mr Brawn’s widow on behalf of the Council.  


PAGE  

